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MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 16th September 2014
Present:
Councillor David Bishop (Chair)
Councillor Maurice Bayes

Councillor Maggie Don

Councillor Scott Edwards

Councillor Michael Tebbutt

Councillor Margaret Talbot

Also Present:
Graham Soulsby (Deputy Chief Executive)




Mark Dickenson (Acting Head of Finance)



Guy Holloway (Head of Corporate Development)


Brendan Coleman (Head of Environmental Care Services)
John Conway (Head of Housing)



Rob Thompson (Benefits Manager)



Dean Marshall (Principal Accountant)



Pearl Nathaniel (Principal Accountant)



David Pope (Committee Administrator)
Daniel Hayward (KPMG)

Kaz Basra (KPMG)
14.MA.10
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors David Howes and Cliff Moreton. It was noted that Councillor Talbot was substituting for Councillor Moreton.
14.MA.11
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 17th June 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.

14.MA.12
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.
14.MA.13
EXTERNAL AUDIT: ISA 260 (INTERNATIONAL STANDARDS ON AUDITING) (A1)


A report was submitted which presented the ISA 260 report to those charged with Governance and which sought approval for the Council's Management Representation letter.

Daniel Hayward of KPMG attended the meeting to introduce the report.  It was noted that an unqualified, clean audit opinion had been given and value for money criteria had been met. The Annual Governance Statement had also been reviewed to ensure compliance with guidance.


KPMG noted that the draft set of accounts had been received on 23 June, well before the statutory 30 June deadline. Consequently the audit had nearly been completed before most audits had commenced. It was reported that the Council's processes for producing its accounts were strong and the quality of the draft accounts submitted was very high. Two risks had been identified, one relating to the pension fund, the other to the pooling of business rates. KPMG were satisfied that both risks had been dealt with appropriately.

Only one very low level recommendation was presented. This was in relation to adopting best practice surrounding third party reports.  KBC was in the process of implementing some aspects of the recommendation made for 2012/13. 

It was noted that Internal Audit Self-Assessment was sound and work carried out on key financial systems could be relied upon where relevant to KPMG’s audit

The committee was advised that both strands of the Value for Money (VFM) criterion had been met and therefore an unqualified opinion could be provided by KPMG 

The External Auditors were thanked for their attendance and members wished to put on record their thanks to officers for their splendid work.
RESOLVED
that the Audit Memorandum – Report to Those Charged with Governance be received and the Management Representation Letter be approved.
14.MA.14
STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS – 2013/14 (A2)


A report was submitted which presented the Council's Statutory Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2013/14 for approval. The Acting Head of Finance gave a short presentation to the Committee to supplement the report.

Members thanked the finance team for the report and financial performance.
RESOLVED
that the Statement of Accounts for the financial year 2013/14 be approved.

Following approval of the Statement of Accounts, the Management Representation Letter was signed by the Chair and the Chief Finance Officer.
14.MA.16
KEY UPDATES (A3)


Members received presentations on the following key issues:-
· Welfare Reform
· Housing Repairs and Voids

Welfare Reform

Rob Thompson, the Benefits Manager, attended the meeting to provide members with an update on Welfare Reform. 
Social Room Restrictions had remained fairly static with a total of 547 households affected across the borough. An area for particular concern nationally was the level of appeals against the room restrictions. Decisions were being awaited from Upper Tribunal and Supreme Court.
The total number of households affected by the Benefit Cap had reduced by four since the last meeting to a total of 19. This reduction was due to a reduction in income rather than individuals entering employment. 

Universal Credit – The pilot scheme had been extended slightly across the North West, although caseload remained well below 10,000 and no complex claims were being handled. There was no clear plan for extending the scheme further during 2015. 

Discretionary Housing Payment (DHP) figures were provided, members noted £55k of the £138k fund had been spent to date, with a further known spend of £25k. Demand for DHP had increased compared to the previous year. 
The Council Tax Support Scheme for 2015/16 needed to be reviewed, with Executive Committee agreeing the principles of consultation at the meeting held on 10th September. The consultation would last for eight weeks before the matter returned to committee in December. The current taper for Council Tax support was 15% of the annual charge. The public consultation would be undertaken on proposals to amend this taper to either 25% or 35%. The former would provide a balanced budget over the medium term; the latter would provide a balanced budget for 2015/16. 

Housing Repairs and Voids

John Conway, Head of Housing, attended the meeting and provided a comprehensive overview of housing repairs and voids, also detailing how KBC paid for its housing stock and new opportunities that were arising.

Members noted that the housing budget for 2014/15 was £7.3m, split almost 50/50 between repairs and capital works/enhancements. 
The committee heard that a third of KBC housing stock was pre-war, and improvements were concentrated largely on these properties, which suffered from poor internal layouts, limited storage, inadequate kitchen provision and heating inefficiency. The Homes for the Future programme had set the standard for investment in such properties. Planned maintenance programmes eliminated the need for wholesale responsive replacement of items such as kitchens units and glazing. 

Asset management was key to matching demand, which was increasing for one bed properties, while housing stock was predominantly two and three-bed properties. KBC had to compete with a fast changing housing market whilst maintaining value for money with repairs and capital works. 

It was noted that until April 2012, funding was received via a housing subsidy system. In the final year of this system, £4.5m of rental income totalling £13m was paid to central government, leaving £8.9m to fund the housing service. Since 2012, a new self-financing system had been introduced; KBC had taken on a debt from central government of £72.9m but was now able to retain all rental income. Members noted that the debt had been reduced to £68.9m and the further it reduced, the more opportunities arose to improve housing stock. The new system offered stability and predictability thereby providing the opportunity to plan for the longer term.
Investment through the capital programme had increased, with £3.11m being spent in 2014/15. Works that would be undertaken included new kitchens, windows, roofs, fire safety precautions, cavity wall insulation and external wall insulation (with 60% of the cost funded from the Eco Scheme run by energy companies). It was anticipated that these works would have a positive impact on the revenue repair budget. 
The committee noted a large increase in the number of void properties within KBC housing stock, rising from 138 properties in 2008/2009 to 314 currently. Tenant profile was weighted towards over-60’s, with a lot of tenants being over the age of 80. A generation was passing on, reflected in rising tenancy termination figures due to an increased number of deceased tenants.

A lettable standard had been introduced to ensure a consistent standard of works for all properties. A kerbside appeal initiative had also been introduced to combat the fall off in demand for 3 and 4-bed properties. Over 40 properties had been void in February and following works to improve their appeal, this figure had reduced to a single property. 
Members heard that marketing of available properties was ongoing, with a second open day being held on 11th October to add prospective tenants to the housing register. Monitoring of voids had improved, and cleaning of voids had been brought in-house resulting in substantial cost savings.
Responsive repairs target times had been improved, with appointments introduced for specific repair requirements. Tenant satisfaction surveys had been issued to tenants regarding repairs and the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel was undertaking a review of responsive repairs. This level of tenant involvement was welcomed and report would come back to the committee in early 2015. 

Future works included a continuation of the Homes for the Future programme, a completion of external wall insulation works, a review of the Environmental Care property team, new payment options for leaseholders involved in capital works and a reviewed Housing Strategy.

Members congratulated John and the Housing Team for the extensive work undertaken and for providing a comprehensive presentation. 

14.MA.17
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A4)

Members received the Key Performance Information Booklet. It was noted that as a result of the Market Place development of Kino Lounge, the next edition would feature a new front cover photograph. 
The following points were raised:-

· PI Ref NI154 - Net additional homes provided – It was requested that figures be supplied for 2013/14 outturn. 
· Target days and achieved percentage for sickness figures be reinstated

The committee was advised that the figures for NI154 had been received that day, with a figure of approximately 540 net additional homes, around 100 more than the outturn for the previous year.
14.MA.18
WORK PROGRAMME


The following items would be included on the agenda for the next meeting:-

· Key Performance Information Update

· Voluntary Sector SLA Monitoring

· S106 Agreement Monitoring

· CSP & Domestic Violence Presentation


Future items to be added to the work programme were
· Community Fund - date TBA
· Combined Recycling – date TBA
· Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel – Repairs Reporting review – early 2015
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.30pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

DJP
Monitoring and Audit Committee No. 2
16.9.14


